APEC COMMITTEE ON TRADE AND INVESTMENT

THIRD MEETING FOR 2004: SANTIAGO, CHILE, 29- 30 SEPTEMBER 2004

CHAIR’S SUMMARY RECORD OF DISCUSSION

INTRODUCTION
1. The Third Meeting for 2004 of the Committee on Trade and Investment (CTI) was held in Santiago, Chile, 29-30 September 2004.  Mr. Alan Bowman of Canada’s Department of Foreign Affairs chaired the meeting.  All of the 21 APEC member economies were represented.  The APEC Secretariat was also present.  Representatives of the PECC attended as observers.  (The list of participants is attached as Annex 1.)

CHAIR’S OPENING REMARKS

2. The CTI Chair extended a warm welcome to all delegates, including the new CTI representatives of Canada, Hong Kong, China, Korea, Malaysia and Chinese Taipei.  He expressed appreciation to Chile for the warm hospitality and excellent arrangements made for the CTI and its associated sub-groups’ meetings.  
3. The Chair outlined the business arrangements for the two days of formal CTI meetings as well as for the Expanded Dialogue on Trade Facilitation to be held on 1 October. He reiterated the practice adopted at CTI1 and CTI2 where representatives of the Official Observers (PECC, ASEAN Secretariat and PIF), ABAC as well as sub-fora Convenors were welcomed to intervene, in consultation with him, on any of the agenda items that are of interest to them.
ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA

4. The Committee adopted the draft annotated agenda.  (A copy of the agenda is attached as Annex 2.  It took note of the minor adjustments in the order of the discussions on Dialogue with Convenors on CTI Priorities and APEC’s work on gender as well as the inclusion of a short briefing by a special guest from the Coalition of Service Industries (CSI) International in Washington DC.
MATTERS ARISING FROM RECORD OF LAST MEETING
5. The Committee noted the intersessional approval of the Chair’s Summary Record of Discussion of the CTI Meeting held on 28-29 May 2004 in Pucón, Chile.
IMPLEMENTATION OF CTI’S 2004 WORK PROGRAM

(a)
Implementation of CTI’s Agreed Priorities for 2004 

Support for the WTO

6. CTI discussed its work program in support of the WTO.  Member economies outlined the importance of the Friends of the Chair (FOTC) process in helping to shape the MRT Statement issued by APEC Ministers Responsible for Trade in June 2004 in Pucón.  CTI concurred with the observation that the work program it adopted as a result of the FOTC process led to one of the strongest and most specific statements ever issued.   In this context, CTI agreed to the suggestion by the Chair that the FOTC process on the WTO be re-invigorated in the lead up to the AMM to work on possible inputs/language for the AMM statement for Chile’s consideration.   It took note of Canada’s request for comments on their suggestion to include impact of environmental assessment capacity building in the AMM Statement. (see Annex 3).
7. CTI thanked Japan for its briefing on the preparations of two seminars that it was coordinating, APEC Seminar on WTO Trade Facilitation to be held in Bangkok on 8-9 November 2004 and the APEC/WTO Roundtable on Trade Facilitation to be held in Geneva in early 2005.  CTI agreed that CTI members would be consulted on the development of the agenda for the Roundtable on Trade Facilitation.
8. CTI took note of the Group on Services’ (GOS) progress on the WTO-related services work. It further noted that the two symposiums on Transparency in Mode 4 commitments and Mutual Recognition Agreements, originally scheduled to take place in the margins of SOM III, have been postponed to SOM I in Seoul next year.  CTI welcomed GOS’ proposal to conduct a workshop focusing on the scheduling of commitments at SOM I next year that could facilitate the preparation of initial and revised offers by members.
Trade and Investment Facilitation
9. CTI noted that some of work elements relating to the implementation of the work plan on Trade and Investment Facilitation that was adopted at SOM I would be taken up at the Expanded Dialogue on Trade Facilitation (EDTF) to be held on 1 October.  In this regard, CTI agreed not to discuss these elements at CTI plenary so as not to duplicate the EDTF discussions. These include reviewing the progress in implementation of the Trade Facilitation Action Plan (TFAP), implementation of trade facilitation capacity building projects and CTI’s endeavours to measure progress against the 5% target in the reduction of transaction costs.   

10. Malaysia briefed the CTI on the findings of a study overseen by it. The Study on the Mutually Supportive Advancement of APEC’S Trade Facilitation and Secure Trade Goals post September 11 undertaken by PECC was aimed at studying the impact of terrorist acts post Sep 11 ob APEC’s trade facilitation goals of achieving reduction in transaction costs by 5% by 2006 in the APEC region.  It highlighted some of the key recommendations for the Committee’s information, viz:  to continue work in APEC’s flagship project which is the STAR initiative; to promote strong technical capacity building within APEC governments; and to cooperate with international organization and build partnerships with business.  (A copy of the report is attached as Annex 4).  CTI thanked Malaysia and PECC for the report and noted that it would also be tabled at SOM III.  
11. PECC took the opportunity to report on business reaction to facilitation. It drew the Committee’s attention to the work undertaken by the Australian PECC committee with ABAC.  PECC was of the view that APEC’s work trade facilitation needed a higher profile and level of engagement of APEC leaders themselves. 
12. CTI welcomed the Lead Shepherd of the SMEWG and thanked him for his update on the work undertaken by the WG to help SMEs and the collaboration between the SMEWG and some CTI sub-fora to improve procedures to facilitate international trade for SMEs.  It agreed that there was a need for greater coordination and collaboration between CTI and SMEWG and that the Chairs of the two groups would look into identifying some work where they could do together to increase collaboration. The Chair again extended the invitation to the Lead Shepherd and his WG representatives to participate in the EDTF. 
13. Hong Kong, China as the lead for the FOTC Group on Trade Facilitation updated the Committee on the preparations and the major components of the EDTF program (A copy of the latest program was attached as Annex 5.)  The CTI Chair drew the Committee’s attention to those sessions in the program where economies/sub-fora would be expected to intervene. 
Transparency

14. CTI thanked the United States for coordinating the development of a series of IAP chapter templates that incorporate the area-specific transparency standards, as well as a template on APEC’s general transparency standards to be used from 2005. (See Annexes 6 and 7)   CTI approved the templates, noting that they were “living” documents that may be refined and improved as developments evolve.  Member economies agreed to endeavour to fill out these new templates in time for the November 2004 APEC Ministerial Meeting (AMM).  
15. CTI discussed briefly the identification of potential capacity building projects to help economies to implement the transparency standards. It noted that capacity building programs that were being developed following the successful conclusion of the anti-corruption experts meeting could be relevant to CTI’s work on transparency standards.  The CTI Chair also suggested that Chile and China as the two developing economies in the FOTC group on transparency may want to consult and explore with other developing economies to draw up possible capacity building initiatives for the Committee’s consideration at the 2005’s CTI1 meeting in Seoul.. 

16. With regards to the proposal to convene a SOM-led roundtable on Transparency (as mandated by the Transparency by 2005 Strategy), Korea expressed the view that SOM III next year might be the best timing given the full program of activities at SOM I (at least two days have to be set aside for the 7 IAP Peer review that are to take place) and SOM II (Policy Dialogue on RTA/FTAs).

17. The CTI Chair updated the Committee on the status of the “Early Harvest Proposal”, adopted at CTI1 as a process for getting business input on transparency.   CTI had asked the ABAC Chair to contact business associations on its behalf, to ask them to give us real “live” examples of transparency issues.  The Committee took note that the ABAC Chair canvassed ABAC members rather than the wider business community. Some ABAC members, however, decided individually to contact the business community in their own economies. The outcome of this exercise was a letter from the ABAC Chair to the CTI Chair on the early results of what he was able to get in terms of responses. (See Annex 8). The ABAC Chair had two responses from Japan and USA.  The CTI Chair was of the view that while response was a good first step, he was concerned that inputs came only from two developed economies. He opined that if the Committee wanted to move this forward, more inputs, particularly developing economies would be necessary in order to ensure that the list was balanced between concerns of developed and developing economies.

18. The US as lead of the FOTC group on Transparency observed that CTI could perhaps still proceed with its original agreement from CTI1, that is, to get inputs from business and work to develop a plan this year to address those concerns. It was suggested that CTI representatives be asked to work with businesses to get their inputs over next couple of weeks to CTI. Following which, CTI would work intersessionally to determine how it could react to the issues raised in order to have something to report at CSOM and to AMM/AELM on this. As a result, CTI agreed to task the FOTC group on Transparency with helping developing economies to better participate in the “Early Harvest” initiative, and circulate a paper on how this proposal could be addressed in the  lead up to the AMM/AELM  in November.   

19. In respect of communicating the benefits of the transparency standards to the business community, CTI agreed that the “Early Harvest proposal” itself was on element in making the subject better known to the business community. It hoped that in the lead up to next meeting in 2005, there would be more ideas as to how we can make those standards better accessible to the business community. 

20. CTI thanked Mr Ekrem Sarper for presenting the Coalition of Service Industries’ (CSI) Open Government Project (OGP). The OGP, to be launched in October 2004, would be a comprehensive, innovative resource on regulatory transparency for policy makers, government officials, members of the press and the general public. (See Annex 9 for a copy of the presentation.)

21. The GOS Convenor revealed that GOS had benefited from a similar but more detailed presentation from Mr Sarper at their meeting. She also brought the meeting’s attention to a proposal by the Hong Kong CSI on how APEC could support the WTO services negotiations in this year’s Leaders declaration. (See Annex 10).  

Pathfinder Initiatives
22. CTI discussed progress on implementation of Pathfinder Initiatives, and approved the Pathfinder Initiatives Guidelines that was prepared by the Friends of the Chair on Pathfinders led by Australia. The paper encouraged broader participation in existing pathfinder through a strengthened framework that include a review mechanism to evaluate progress, a requirement to provide and develop an implementation strategy for all pathfinders and in particular, to have an attached capacity building program to facilitate the participation by new members. A copy of the guidelines is attached as Annex 11. 
23. Thailand reported on the progress of the Sectoral food MRA pathfinder Initiative. It informed the meeting that Thailand’s National Bureau of Agriculture and Food Product has been coordinating with focal points authorities of participating economies (Malaysia, Singapore, Chinese Taipei, Thailand and Viet Nam) to convene a meeting of food experts in November 2004. In this regard, Thailand requested that participating economy appoint a focal point so that relevant authorities can meet to discuss possibilities and appropriate approaches for establishing Sectoral Food MRAs among each other. 
24. Regarding the Leaders’ Statement to Implement APEC Policies on Trade and the Digital Economy, CTI discussed the proposal from Singapore and the USA for a permanent moratorium on customs duties on electronic transmissions.  CTI also agreed on a process for MAG/CTI to finalize preparation of the list of IT products for tariff elimination to send to the AMM.  It took note of the progress made to complete the survey on the best practices of member economies for combating optical disk piracy. In view that not all submissions have been provided, CTI urged the rest of the economies who have not submitted their returns to revert to the coordinator by mid-October so that a more balanced report could be finalized in time for AMM/AELM in November. It also noted that economies had submitted their templates reporting on their progress to implement the targets in the Leaders’ Statement.  
Structural Reform

25. Japan provided the meeting with a brief report on the outcomes of the APEC High Level Conference on Structural Reform that it hosted in Tokyo on 8-9 September.  Based on the discussions at the Conference, Japan drafted  the Chair’s Summary report which included constructive suggestions and ideas from participants on how to move structural reform in APEC.  (A copy is attached as Annex 12).  Japan hoped that Senior Officials would discuss deliverables on structural reform to leaders based on this Chair’s report. 
26. The CTI Chair reported on his participation at the Conference and briefed the meeting on the suggestions he made on how APEC could move forward as a whole to implement the Structural Reform Action Plan.  His suggestions were reflected as paragraphs 37-39 in the report. 
27. In view that structural reform was an issue to be discussed by SOM, CTI took note of the Report at Annex 12 and looked forward to receiving further guidance from Senior Officials on what CTI’s role on structural reform was. 
28. CTI also thanked economies who submitted progress reports on the implementation of the Structural Action Plan to AELM/AMM this autumn, noting that the reporting exercise for this year was a voluntary one and that Japan had rescinded on its earlier proposal to compile economy reports for the AMM. 
(b)
RTAs and FTAs
29. The Chair briefed the Committee on the work he had done on behalf of the Committee in the response to SOM’s request to develop an IAP on RTAs and FTAs.  He elaborated on what was required of the proposed reporting elements contained in the draft template. (A copy of which is attached as Annex 13).  There was general support for the draft template.  
30. The Chair undertook to circulate a revised template incorporating the comments made by Canada, Japan and New Zealand by Friday, 8 October for members’ further consideration and comment in two weeks.  The template would then be finalized intersessionally for submission to SOM for endorsement and member economies who wish to fill in the template may do so.  
(c)
CAP Implementation

31. CTI approved the updated CAPs on the various OAA issue areas as contained contained in the Convenor reports (please see Annexes 14-23) for incorporation into the CTI 2004 Annual Report to Ministers.

32. CTI agreed to defer discussion on the work of the IEG and potential collaboration with the OECD on investment issues to CTI1 next year.  Given that the IEG convenorship had remained vacant since CTI2 and that investment is an important area of work to be followed up, the Chair encouraged CTI members to give urgent consideration to finding a Convenor to lead the IEG’s work. 
(d)
Other TILF initiatives

Automotive Dialogue

33. Indonesia briefed the Committee on the outcome of the 6th Automotive Dialogue held in Beijing last June and the work undertaken during its two-year tenure as Chair. (Please see Annexes 24-25).

34. CTI thanked Indonesia for the steering the work of the Automotive Dialogue and welcomed the Philippines as the new Chair.  Amongst other developments, CTI took note of the following areas highlighted:
· the establishment of a new IPR working group within the Dialogue to progress work on auto-related IP issues;  

· the granting of “guest status” to the Society of Indian Automotive Manufacturers (SIAM) for a period of 2 years;  
· the work undertaken by the Automotive Dialogue in support of the NAMA negotiations in the WTO; and 
· the preparations for 13th Automotive Dialogue Steering Committee to be held in Taipei on 3-5 November. 
35. Singapore asked for more information on the relationship between the APEC Auto Dialogue and automotive-related activities of ASEAN.  Indonesia and the Philippines were requested to provide more information intersessionally.

Chemical Dialogue

36. The United States reported on the developments in the Chemical Dialogue and asked CTI to take note of work in the following areas: 
· economies’ implementation of the Globally Harmonized System (GHS)  and the need for further capacity activities to assist economies in their implementation. So far, two such capacity building workshops have been completed and three economies have expressed interest to hold follow-up and more advanced workshops;

· the need to continue with our advocacy efforts in drawing attention to APEC’s concerns on its REACH legislation. It was noted that there several opportunities for such efforts: (i) the forthcoming EU Trade Policy Review (TPR) in the WTO on 25-27 October where economies could individually raise their concerns when submitting comments on the EU’s trade policy regime for the TPR. To assist in this process, a small group of economies had put together a list of suggested questions which economies may wish to use or adapt in their submission of comments; (ii) on the margins of the WTO TBT meeting in early November.  Mexico was exploring whether it would be useful to organize another briefing, similar to the one it did on the margins of a TBT meeting in late June; and (iii) to establish dialogue with the new EU Commission which was coming board in early November so that it would be up to speed on APEC’s concerns.  The modalities for this would be discussed intersessionally; and
· the relevance of the CDSG’s work on NTMs to the support of WTO.  The CDSG has developed work programs on 4 of the 5 specific NTMs identified by the chemical industry, i.e. smuggling and counterfeit, rules of origin, product registration procedures and data protection for chemicals.
37. CTI thanked the United States for the comprehensive report on the progress made since the 3rd Chemical Dialogue in May. (Please see Annexes 26-27).  

Life Sciences Innovation Forum (LSIF)

38. The United States, as chair of the LSIF Planning Group, reported on the progress made in the development of a strategic plan for life sciences innovation in the region as well as the work in LSIF. Since CTI2, 3 life sciences meetings have taken place to work on the Plan, viz:

. 

· 2nd meeting of the Experts Working Group, 11-12 June in Washington to work on the specific elements of the plan;
· 2nd LSIF, 16-17 September in Penang, Malaysia.   The main objective of LSIF II was to review the draft strategic plan, discuss best practices that could be included in the plan, and identify collective actions going forward. There was agreement at the Forum that the strategic plan was on track.  It was also observed that the tripartite nature of the forum has worked very well in this regard as it had given the Forum the opportunity to involve very senior level people from government, industry and academia; and 
· LSIF Planning Group Meeting, 27 September, Santiago, Chile. (A copy of the report is attached Annex 28). This meeting reviewed the development of the strategic plan; results of the Life Sciences Readiness Assessment (LSRA) pilot projects conducted in August-September by Chinese Taipei and Thailand with the help of expert facilitators; and the selection criteria for representation at the International Conference on Harmonization’s Global Cooperation group (ICH GCG). 
(Please Annex 29 for the Convenor’s report.)

39. CTI took note that: 

· the LSRAs were an important step in the implementation of the strategic plan and that other economies may also require the assistance of facilitators to complete the LSRA template;
· the ICH was now offering two seats for LSIF at the ICH GCG meetings.  However, it would only meet the cost of one participant.  Five economies that had indicated interest in participating in the ICH GCG and would be submitting their nominees. In the meantime, the selection criteria were being revised for intersessional review by the Planning Group; 
· the draft strategic plan (A copy of which is attached as Annex 30) is the basis for going forward. Final comments by the Planning Group were to be submitted no later than 18 October so that they could be incorporated for intersessional review and approval by Group and CTI.  The plan would then submitted for endorsement at CSOM for  transmittal to Ministers and Leaders in November; and 

· a reception has been planned for 18 November to celebrate the completion of the Strategic Plan for presentation to Ministers and Leaders. 

Non-ferrous Metals Dialogue (NFMD)
40. CTI took note of the plans to hold the 1st Non-ferrous Metals Dialogue on 13 November in Santiago. [Note: Further to the meeting, Russia announced that the event had been postponed to 2005]. 
Budgetary and Administrative Matters relating to Implementation of Projects or Activities 

41. CTI took note of the report by the APEC Secretariat on the results and decisions of the August 2004 BMC meeting.  (Please see Annex 31).
(e)
Cross-cutting Issues

(i)
Outreach Strategy and Interaction with APEC Stakeholders 

42. The Chair noted that the APEC Secretariat had been active in bringing together a number of communications contacts in various APEC economies and had put together a bulletin board to assist economies in coordinating business outreach activities. A written report on this would be prepared and circulated for members’ information. 

43. Mr. Rene Muga, the 2004 ABAC Executive Director, made a presentation on behalf of the 2004 ABAC Chair to the CTI on the main outcomes of the 3rd ABAC Meeting in Auckland on 18-20 August 2004.  ABAC has examined a number of new proposals aimed at reinvigorating APEC’s TILF agenda.  Mr Muga briefly outlined the two main proposals contained in the ABAC Chair’s third letter to APEC Leaders.  The first called on APEC to re-double its efforts on the various trade facilitation initiatives and combine them into a new and parallel agenda of complementary trade and investment reforms which could go beyond the WTO . The aim of such proposal is to set an ambitious and overarching agenda oriented to achieving an integrated market in the Asia Pacific in which business could operate freely anywhere in the region.  In the letter, ABAC has called on Leaders to undertake a joint scoping study with a view to launching by 2005 Leaders’ Summit an ambitious “Trans-Pacific Business Agenda”.  The second proposal relates to trade liberalization. ABAC proposes that APEC Leaders agree in Santiago to further examine the feasibility and potential scope and features of a Free Trade Area of the Asia Pacific (FTAAP) by forming a High-level Task Force to carry forward the process with a view to presenting a report to APEC Leaders by 2005, taking into account the results of APEC’s mid-term review and on-going progress in the WTO negotiations.  A copy of Mr Muga’s PowerPoint presentation is attached as Annex 32.   
44. CTI thanked Mr Muga for his presentation. It expressed appreciation for the close interaction it was having with ABAC throughout year. It agreed that the closer relationship that has resulted was beneficial and helpful to guiding CTI in its work.  The CTI Chair noted that ABAC works with APEC on two levels this year.  At the specific level, ABAC had provided input to specific issues of trade facilitation and transparency in the CTI work program. On 1 October, the ABAC Chair would be chairing CTI’s Expanded Dialogue on Trade Facilitation (EDTF). He would be accompanied by several ABAC representatives for the event.  The Chair also commented that while we had received ABAC’s response on transparency, he hoped that CTI could continue to work with ABAC over the next few weeks to get more inputs especially from developing economies into process in time for the AMM/AELM in November.  At the second and broader level, ABAC reports to APEC Leaders. The two new proposals that Mr Muga shared with the Committee were for consideration by Leaders, and not by CTI.  CTI took note of the two proposals and indicated that it would be pleased to conduct any work programs related to them if asked by Leaders to do so. 
(ii) CTI’s contribution to other APEC-wide initiatives

APEC’s work on Gender

45. Ms Heather Gibb from the North-South Institute in Canada presented the findings and recommendations of CTI project on “Supporting Potential Women Exporters”.  (See Annex 33 for copy of Overview Paper on the review of mechanisms and initiatives that support and promote the participation of marginalized women producers in international trade).  She reported that the project was developed to assist CTI to connect its activities on trade-related capacity building and trade facilitation with the needs of small medium women producers and service providers in order to expand trade. She commented that an overarching message from the findings of project was that trade policies should be linked to other domestic priorities including initiatives that support small women producers and advance gender equality which were the objectives of APEC’s Framework for Integration of Women.
46. CTI thanked Ms Gibb for her report and role in the project. It noted that the project had included recommendations for various areas of CTI activity, including suggestions to integrate gender in the Trade Facilitation Action Plan, and suggestions for sub-fora such as the GOS, IEG, IPEG and GPEG. The project also offered recommendations for other APEC fora, including the Small and Medium Enterprise Working Group (SMEWG), Tourism Working Group, Gender Focal Point Network (GFPN), and Finance Ministers Process. These recommendations were discussed at a special CTI-GFPN workshop on 27 September. CTI agreed to task the Friends of the Chair (FOTC) Group on gender issues to further analyze these recommendations and select a short list for further discussion by CTI as a whole, with the objective of having CTI include some of them in its 2005 work plan.
Others

47. The Chair noted that the Committee had discussed trade and security issues in the context of SCCP and IEGBM reports; and the APEC reform process in so far as Convenors who reported on reform undertaken in sub-fora. 
48. The Chair informed the meeting that he was keeping a close tab on the evolution of the anti-corruption initiative in SOM and would offer CTI’s services to assist in implementing it if asked.  The Chair undertook to report developments to the Committee on where CTI stands after SOM.   
49. Thailand briefed the Committee on its proposal for a study on the economic impact of heightened oil prices and the use of alternative energy sources. (See Annex 34).  The proposal was drawn up in response to concerns expressed by MRT on rising oil prices.  The study aimed to identify sectors of the economy that were most vulnerable to oil price hikes and to provide policy recommendations that result in more effective decisions being made by governments and the business community in confronting higher oil prices. Thailand informed the meeting that it also intended to raise concerns regarding rising energy prices, including the use of alternative fuels at SOM and would develop appropriate language for incorporation into the AMM statement on the issue.
50. CTI welcomed the proposal from Thailand and encouraged Thailand to circulate the proposal in the prescribed project format as soon as possible. CTI also requested that Thailand consult with the Energy Working Group (EWG) in developing the project proposal.  CTI agreed to extend an invitation to the EWG to send a representative to the next CTI meeting in Korea to brief the meeting on the WG’s activities and how they relate to trade issues.     

DIALOGUE WITH CONVENORS ON CTI PRIORITIES

51. Given that we were near the end of the year, CTI agreed that unlike the Dialogue session at CTI1 which was structured around the CTI priorities; it would be useful to hear from each Convenor on where they are in terms of implementing their work programs.  Convenors were invited to make a brief report somewhat along the model we had in previous years. If there were any major items to be approved by CTI they could be outlined at the end of the report.  Longer reports on events such as workshops may be tabled in written formats. 
Market Access Group (MAG)
52. The MAG Convenor reported on the developments in the Group’s work program during the year. These included amongst others: 
a) The development of a list of information technology (IT) products that could be proposed to the World Trade Organization (WTO) for possible tariff elimination. This was a significant and major issue of discussion for MAG.  It made good progress and was currently working on a list of 15 or so products, which was trimmed down from a nominated list of some 200 products.  MAG would continue to work on this list with view to finalizing it by the end of October for submission to CSOM through CTI for consideration by Ministers in November;
b) Activities undertaken in the area of information sharing. MAG developed a paper on best practices on WTO domestic consultations and produced a report on the outcomes of the NTMs workshop held in Bangkok about a year ago. The report on the NTMs workshop would be published both in English and Chinese and would be transmitted to the WTO for information;

c) The holding of a Trade Policy Dialogue (TPD) on Market Access Impediments to Trade faced by Small and Medium Enterprises (SMEs) at MAG I where a speaker from the business sector and the Lead Shepherd of the SME Working Group were invited. As a result, MAG would looking to build on its work program in that area in 2005;  
d) Two training courses on trade negotiations would be delivered in Brunei and China in December 2004. These were designed to assist economies prepare themselves for trade negotiations, particularly, bilateral and regional trade negotiations. Following these courses, a handbook would be developed early next year; and
e) A discussion on MAG reform by reviewing its own processes. MAG would continue looking at the possibility of reducing the number of meetings since there were different views over that.  MAG also looked into the experiences of our fora where active seminars/workshops were build around their meetings to attract the participation of more experts. It had a discussion about a range of topics that it might consider for seminars next year.

53. The MAG Convenor also reported that MAG planned to review its CAPs next year to ensure that that they accurately reflect our current priorities.

54. CTI commended the MAG Convenor for his comprehensive report and the role he played in steering the Group.  It took note of the Market Access Group’s (MAG) progress to develop an indicative list of IT products on which tariffs could be removed.   As there was no consensus on this issue at the last MAG meeting, CTI agreed that work should continue intersessionally to finalize a list that Ministers could consider at the AMM.  
Group on Services

55. The GOS Convenor briefed the Committee on the outcome of the GOS meeting held on 28 September.  She noted that as GOS Convenor, she had the objective of bringing the GOS closer to the WTO because the Group’s primary focus was to provide support to the WTO services negotiations. She informed the meeting that whilst she was in Geneva, she took the opportunity to invite the APEC Geneva Caucus (AGC) to a gathering where she introduced the work of the GOS, its objectives and activities to the Geneva delegates.  She also touched on the courses of action which GOS would undertake next year to maintain a close link with AGC to ensure the timely flow of information between Geneva and capitals. 

56. She also noted that the two symposia – one on Mode 4 and one on Mutual recognition agreements and the workshop on scheduling of commitments to be conducted in February 2005 would help make the work of GOS more relevant and focus as well as more attractive to WTO negotiators. The two studies completed in GOS - one by Indonesia on the benefit of liberalization on certain services sectors, and the other is on liberalization and facilitation of trade in environmental services conducted by China - would also demonstrate the relevance of the Group’s work to the ongoing WTO negotiations. She drew the Committee’s attention to the possibility of a last minute submission for funds to cover the travel expenses of a WTO expert to the Workshop on scheduling of commitments
57. CTI thanked the GOS Convenor for her hard work in steering the Group closer to the WTO and commended her initiative to convene the AGC on services in this regard.  CTI took note of a possible last minute request from GOS for funds to cover the travel expenses of a WTO expert and suggested that the Convenor work closely with the Secretariat on this. 
Sub-Committee on Standards and Conformance (SCSC)

58. The SCSC Chair reported on the progress in SCSC’s activities for 2004, highlighting in particular, the SCSC work in support of the WTO and trade facilitation.  These include:
· Japan’s proposal on possible contribution to the WTO/TBT Committee that was agreed by the SCSC. SCSC has agreed that Chile as 2004 host economy would present the results of the two major conferences it organized- 3rd Conference on Good Regulatory Practices on 22-24 September; and 5th Conference on Standards and Conformance at WTO/TBT Committee next meeting;

· Updating of the collective action matrix and development of a report with gaps analysis by SCSC members;

· A Policy Dialogue with ABAC that was held at margins of SCSC II. The main objective of which was to be more responsive to the business needs on standards and conformance matters;

· A joint meeting between SCSC and SME-WG to be held in the afternoon of 30 September. The purpose of the joint meeting was to identify the compliance costs that affect SMEs and to discuss how them could be reduced or simplified; 

· Discussion on the establishment of evaluation criteria for SCSC project proposals. Member economies were encouraged to ensure that priorities that have been reached consensus at SCSC would be respected during the following processes such as CTI’s discussion on project prioritization; and

· Completion of several capacity building activities such as the Training Course in Legal Metrology; Training Program on ISO 14000 Series Product Oriented Standards: EL, LCA and DfE and a self-funded project by Australia on interaction with APEC Stakeholders.
59. The SCSC Chair also reported on activities undertaken in response to CTI priorities on Transparency and Pathfinders. CTI welcomed the announcement by Malaysia to SCSC on its intention to apply for part II of EEMRA. With this, Malaysia would be the 4th economy to participate in EEMRA Part II.

60. The SCSC Chair also reported on the reform measures undertaken by the SCSC which included amongst other things, reduction in the number of meetings from three to two; giving special treatment to “Information Only” papers; and creating closer linkages with business sectors through the Policy Dialogue with ABAC and the Joint Meeting with the SMEWG. 
61. Noting that APEC economies were more international standards takers rather than leaders, the SCSC sought CTI’s endorsement to submit for SOM’s consideration, the reflection of their following concerns in the AMM statement: 

· SCSC recognizes the potential for standards and regulations to effectively address environmental objectives, however in order to do so they must be developed in a transparent manner.

· Product- related environmental regulations and standards should not create unnecessary barriers to trade, or excessive burdens to suppliers, in particular to SMEs.

· In addition to REACH, we have noticed a growing number of EU product-related environmental regulations that may create arbitrary disadvantages to APEC suppliers.

· APEC economies must cooperate to ensure the EU takes into consideration our views, and the views of stakeholders in our economies, in the development of its regulations.  It is also imperative for APEC economies to actively participate in the development of relevant international standards as these may be used to support compliance with the EU Directives.

62. CTI thanked the SCSC Chair for her report. It acknowledged that standards and conformance was a very important part of the trade facilitation agenda, a part which APEC can really contribute to reducing impediments to trade.   particularly, meeting our target of reduction in transaction costs 

63. CTI endorsed the SCSC’s request that CTI recommend to SOM that Ministers consider reflecting SCSC concerns in their Joint Ministerial Statement. 
Sub-Committee on Customs Procedures (SCCP)

64. The SCCP Chair reported on the outcome of the 2nd SCCP meeting and the developments in the SCCP work program which advanced important steps in the five CTI priorities.  The SCCP highlighted in particular the Sub-committee’s achievements in the area of trade facilitation. The SCCP was compiling a qualitative report on customs-related initiatives implemented since 2001.  The APEC Customs-Business Dialogue that was held on September 25 in Vina del Mar with the attendance of 320 participants of the business, academic and customs areas was also an event which contributed to the SCCP’s work in trade facilitation from the industry perspective. 
65. The SCCP Chair also reported on work related to other CTI priorities of support for the WTO, transparency and pathfinder. He informed the CTI that Russia has announced its intention to join the Kyoto Convention Pathfinder Initiative. In terms of its future plan, the SCCP was consulting with members on possible inclusion of new CAP items in the area of as rules of origin, relations with SME and transparency.  Although rules of origin was not a CAP item, the SCCP has been working on a Rules of Origin Matrix for the purposes of increasing members’ knowledge on Preferential Rules of Origin, particularly those included in FTAs.
66. The SCCP Chair also drew the Committee’s attention to several SCCP deliverables, the publication of the SCCP Blueprint which would reflect the progress status of the various CAP items; outcomes of the APEC-Customs Business Dialogue and all the activities of the Sub-Committee including the value of Time Release Survey.  

67. CTI thanked the SCCP Chair for his comprehensive report and commended the SCCP for contributing to several of CTI’s deliverables.

Intellectual Property Experts Group (IPEG)
68. The new IPEG Convenor, Dr. Mi-Chung Ahn, from Korea’s Intellectual Property Office, reported on the achievements and future plans of IPEG, highlighting the following: 

· Completion of the IPR Service Center Manual;

· Establishment of IPR Service Centers by two economies and the  preparation of Centers for operation by the end of 2005 by five economies;

· Development of the IPR Policy Progress Mapping and follow-up on Comprehensive IPR Strategy in APEC which reflect progress in economy’ progress in IPR protection and enforcement. The compiled report based in economies’ inputs would be finalized and submitted to the AMM as IPEG’s deliverable for 2004;
· Agreement to encourage greater use of the IPEG website as means to publicise IP activities to government/business sector expertise;

· Completion of several capacity building seminars/symposia on IP issues;

· Agreement to add a new collective action relation to the use and dissemination of IP information. This item was suggested by Korea to increase the effectiveness of efforts to commercialize inventions.  Greater access to IP information should reduce the duplication of investments in R&D; 

· Modification of the IPEG agenda to comply with CTI priorities; and

· Agreement to have one of its 2 meeting in conjunction with CTI.  The Convenor repeated IPEG concerns that they might lose the participation of specialists at these meetings.  She informed that as host next year, Korea will do its best to attract IPR specialists by holding a big IP symposium.    
69. CTI welcomed the new IPEG Convenor, and thanked her for her comprehensive report, and noted that there were many positive things in the report, in particular, the adoption of CTI priorities in IPEG’s agenda and the efforts made to ensure that the next IPEG meeting will be held back-to-back with the next CTI meeting.  CTI recognized the concerns that economies may decide not to send IP experts to the meetings. In this regard, CTI agreed with Chair’s suggestion that it would work within their economies to ensure the normal level of representation by experts at the next IPEG meeting. 
Government Procurement Experts Group(GPEG)

70. The GPEG Convenor reported that the 2004 work program of GPEG had been dominated by its work on transparency standards which was one of the last to come to agreement as a set of area-specific transparency standards. The transparency standards on government procurement were eventually completed in time for the June 2004 MRT.  The other issue which the Group had been looking after was increasing its cooperation and activity on SMEs. The Group had a presentation from the SMEWG Lead Shepherd on impediments to SME’s access to government procurement at its meeting in Santiago.

71. The Convenor also reported that the Group would continue its work in relation to e-procurement and sharing information across economies.  The Group has developed and launched a GPEG Bulletin Board which it believed would increase efficiency in sharing information across economies.  The Group would also be keeping an eye on progress in the anti-corruption initiative since transparency and corruption issues were of significant importance to government procurement.

72. The Chair remarked that the very last point made by the Convenor was an important area for the Committee as a whole. He was of the view that following the meeting of anti-corruption experts earlier in the week, an APEC-wide initiative on anti-corruption was likely to emerge and might become an important agenda item next year. If it did, CTI would need to track this initiative and add it to list of APEC-wide initiatives that it needs to respond to. In this regard, the Chair welcomed GPEG’s desire to look at it early.  The Chair also thanked the Convenor  for his work on Transparency Standards on Government Procurement on behalf of the Committee. He opined that GPEG’s idea of APEC reform on distribution of documents through the Bulletin Board was intriguing  and suggested that CTI  might also want to explore the use of a Bulletin Board to disseminate its documents.
WTO Capacity Building Group (WTO CBG)

73. Canada and Japan, as the Co-Convenors of the WTO Capacity Building Group briefed the Committee on the work and achievements of the Group in 2004.  Canada spoke on the importance APEC had placed on the DDA negotiations and the emphasis placed on role of capacity building.  Canada touched on the Best Practices Workshop on WTO Capacity Building that was held in February and the two proposals it tabled to the Group on how to improve on efficiency of the Group.  Canada reported the Group was considering potential topics for the workshop scheduled on the margins of SOM I next year, viz: (i) multi-stakeholders and intergovernmental consultations; (ii) best practices in trade facilitation capacity building; and (iii) SPS agreement. It would continue with the consultations 
74. Japan briefed the meeting on the proposal to evaluate capacity building activities. Noting that it would be impossible to evaluate all projects, Japan would be looking into developing some guidelines in cooperation with relevant experts to guide the process. 
75. CTI thanked the Co-Convenors for their reports and encouraged members to provide inputs as to which of three topics they would like.
Informal Experts Group on Mobility of Business People (IEGBM) 

76. The IEGBM Convenor briefed the Committee on the developments in group’s 2004 work program.  He described how the IEGBM structured its work program.  The IEGBM continued work on travel document security, travel document examination, professional services standards, and legal infrastructure. In the medium to long-term, the work was focused in three main areas: the APEC Business Travel Card (ABTC) scheme, Advanced Passenger Information (API) systems pathfinder, and Regional Movement Alert List/Systems (RMAL).  The Group was also looking at two new work areas - promoting the adoption of machine readable passports, and exploring possible greater use of Immigration Liaison Officer programs.

77. On the ABTC scheme, 16 economies have committed to participate in it, of which 14 were operational. The remaining two economies were expected to be operational in 2005. The group is expecting one more economy to announce its intention to join in 2005.  The group has received valuable feedback from the business community on the ABTC and its operations which would shape the work program in 2005.

78. On the API pathfinder, the IEGBM has conducted 6 feasibility studies (Chile, Indonesia, Korea, Malaysia, Philippines and Chinese Taipei)  in 2004 and a further 6 (Brunei, Hong Kong, China, PNG, Peru, Singapore and Viet Nam) has been planned for 2005. Australia, Canada, Mexico, New Zealand and the US have implemented API systems; Japan, Korea and Thailand are in the process of implementing API systems; and China was conducting a trial of such a system in Beijing.
79. The RMAL is a relatively new idea for greater coordination and fuller information exchange on which Chile has shown strong leadership this year.  Australia, Chile and the US looked at the feasibility of such a system.  CTI noted that a recommendation that we proceed in 2005 with a RMAL trial between Australia, Chile and the US would be put to AMM/AELM. 
80. On future work, IEGBM has endorsed a paper presented by Japan to develop a strategy to ensure that all APEC economies would adopt machine readable passports by 2008.  IEGBM also endorsed a project proposal by Korea to advance work on Immigration Liaison Officer programs.  IEGBM anticipates circulating this proposal intersessionally for CTI and BMC approval in order to hold a workshop on the margins of SOM I in 2005.

81. CTI thanked the IEGBM Convenor for his comprehensive report.  It noted that the IEGBM remains of one of most active sub-fora and allow  CTI to make a form contribution to APEC’s new security agenda. 
Coordinating Group on Strengthening Economic Legal Infrastructure (SELI)
82. The SELI Convenor reported on the outcome of it 3rd meeting held on 27 September. The discussion was focused on the reporting on SELI issues.   This year was a trial period for the reporting of SELI issues based on a reporting format that was developed last year.  To-date, 12 economies have submitted their reports and other, who have yet to do so, were encouraged to submit. 
83. The Convenor also highlighted the various capacity building activities implemented in SELI, viz:

a) APEC Training Program on Competition Policy which was organized by Malaysia, Viet Nam and Japan. There were two training programs held in KL and Ho Chi Minh City. Another is scheduled to be held in Indonesia in December. 
b) Australia hosted 2 good seminars focusing on enforcement – led to a good report prepared by Australia on enforcement of business regulations and commercial laws in the region which was reported to the MRT meeting June. 
c) Canada would be holding a Symposium on Legal Instruments and Mechanisms Relating to International Financing week of 30 December. 
d) SELI conducted a training session on SELI issues during the High Level Structural Reform Conference that was held on 8-9 Sep in Tokyo. 
84. Noting that SELI was one of the two CTI sub-fora whose activities contributes to the Structural Reform priority, CTI thanked the SELI Convenor for his report. 
85. A set of all Convenors’ Reports and their updated CAPs can be found at Annexes 14-23 and 35. 
CTI’S DRAFT 2004 ANNUAL REPORT TO MINISTERS

86. CTI noted that the draft 2004 CTI Annual Report to Ministers (the contents and appendices of which have been discussed under Agenda items 5 and 6) would be presented to SOM for in principle approval on the understanding that member economies/convenors may submit any final editorial or factual refinements/updates by 12 October (Singapore time).  (A copy of the draft report as presented to SOM is attached as Annex 36)
TRADE POLICY DIALOGUE

87. The Committee took note of the preparations for the Expanded Dialogue on Trade Facilitation to be held on 1 October. 
OTHER BUSINESS
Nomination of Moderators and Discussants for IAP Peer Review

88. The Chair requested economies to volunteer as Moderators or Discussants for the IAP peer review sessions to be conducted on the margins of SOM1 next year.  Given that seven economies would be conducting their Peer Reviews, the Chair proposed that each of the 14 remaining economies not being reviewed volunteer for one of the 14 spots as Moderator or Discussant.  The list of Moderators and Discussants would be submitted as members of the Review Teams to SOM for endorsement.  
CTI Vice-Chair posts
89. Chair advised the meeting that by the end of the year, both CTI Vice-Chair posts would be vacant.  One had earlier been vacated when Hong Kong, China’s Philip Yung moved to another position.  The 2nd CTI Vice-Chair position would be vacated at the close of the 2004 APEC year
.   The Chair also indicated that he was opened to creating an additional Vice-Chair role if the Committee deems it necessary to do so.   The Chair requested economies to think about this between now and CTI1 and let him know intersessionally so that the process can be finalised by the time we meet at CTI1.  In addition, the Chair also suggested that economies may want to start thinking early about a replacement for the CTI Chair post which he would be relinquishing end-2005. 

FUTURE MEETINGS

90. The Committee noted that the next CTI Meeting has been tentatively scheduled for 27-28 February 2005 in Seoul, Korea. The detailed arrangements would be provided at a later date. 

MEETING DOCUMENTS

91. The Committee considered the public release of documents tabled at the meeting and agreed by consensus that with the exception of draft documents and preliminary work plans, all documents would be accessible to the public.  The list of documents is attached as Annex 37.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

92. The Chair concluded by thanking all participants for their contribution and hard work during the year. He noted that there was some remaining unfinished work on the trade agenda to be completed in the lead up to AMM/AELM and looked forward to continuing this work intersessionally to finalise the outstanding issues.
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� At CTI3 in 2003, it was agreed that to enhance coordination between the CTI and the APEC Chairmanship, the Host economy should be represented in the CTI leadership group.  Thus with effect from 2004, one of the Vice Chair posts would be taken up by host economy.  
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